Melverley Internal Drainage Board

	


	R L R Jones FRICS FAAV
	
	New Windsor House

	SURVEYOR & CLERK
	
	Oxon Business Park

	
	
	Bicton Heath

	
	
	Shrewsbury

	
	
	SY3 5HJ

	
	
	

	Our ref:    RLRJ/JS/MIDB 
	
	Tel: 01743 241181

	
	
	Direct Line: 01743 239222

	19th January 2023
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MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT KINNERLEY PARISH HALL
ON WEDNESDAY 18th JANUARY 2023 at 7:30pm
Members Present:
B Cambidge (Chairman)
B C Edwards

C Green (Kinnerley Parish Council representative)

B Williams (Shropshire Council)
A Jones
D Ward

R Jones (Clerk and Surveyor)
	
	

	1
	Apologies for Absence

	
	

	
	These had been received from R Frank, N Whittingham and Cllr V Hunt.

	
	

	2
	Minutes of the previous meeting held on 19th October 2022

	
	

	
	These were approved by the Board and signed by the Chairman.  There were no matters arising.

	
	

	3
	Surveyor’s Report

	
	

	3.1
	2022 Maintenance
R Morris has completed the following watercourses :-
1 America bottom end 600m

34 The Avenue 917m

8 New Cut bottom end 290m

36 Felton Moor 2160m

Pt39 Acksea  3800m est.

49 Woolston (up to Aston bottom lock) 2850m
He has also dealt with the problem length on the Acksea watercourse through the Caravan Park at Farmhall.
B Bebb has completed cleaning of :-

16 Osbaston (pt) 1450m

23 Tir-y-coed 1875m

He has also cleaned the ditch alongside the bottom end of Common Lane and started on the wooden sluice refurb and associated tree felling.

	
	

	3.2
	Weed Cutting Contract
R Morris has completed this work c.10km in length. Rate /m for this season is increased to 93p/m under the terms of his contract.

	
	

	3.3
	Little Sarn Culvert

The surveyor proposes to re-enter negotiations with Shropshire Wildlife Trust over the Board’s decision to reinstate this flapped culvert on their land now we have the Bio-diversity Action Plan in place. It is proposed this work is done in the dry summer months as there is a long access route over their ground. Cost is now in region of £8000

	
	

	3.4
	Back Fencing

Letters have been sent to 2 ratepayers over the lack of back fencing against Board maintained watercourses. Board members are asked to encourage ratepayers to prevent their cattle from entering the watercourses by erecting back fences .

	
	

	3.5
	Complaint
The owners of The Cottage Duglands complained about work done by their neighbour along the boundary with their land potentially adversely affecting the discharge from their sewage treatment plant.
After a meeting onsite with myself, Cllr Vince Hunt and Shropshire Council Env. Health officers, a solution acceptable to the complainant was found.

	
	

	4.
	Clerk’s Report

	
	

	4.1
	Bank Balances as at 18th January 2023
Current A/C                    
£58,540.44
Business Premium A/C
£10,089.36

Total             


£68,629.80

	
	

	4.2
	Rates Receipts since 22nd October 2022 as 3rd January 2023
Total rates received since 1st April 2022 = £37,197.59
This represents approx. 82% of rates due.

	
	

	4.3
	Arrears as at 18th January 2023
These stand at £9,429.98 from 66 ratepayers.
Reminders were sent out late November to all ratepayers owing £50 or more, some £3,180.77 has come in during January and I expect a further £2,000 in before 31st March.

	
	

	4.4
	Special Levy
Shropshire Council paid the £8,443.00 due on 15th November.

	
	

	4.5
	E. A. Foreign Water /Precept Net Payment
The £2,716.00 due was paid on 9th December.

	
	

	4.6
	Other receipts
Land Drainage Consent fee £50.00

	
	

	4.7
	Payments made since 22nd October 2022


	
	
	
	Net
	VAT
	Total

	
	03.10.22
	RLR Jones (quarterly management fee)
	2,435.65
	
	2,435.65

	
	04.11.22
	Rapidity (website support)                   
	30.00
	6.00
	36.00

	
	04.11.22
	AR Jackson (refund of overpaid rates)

	197.67
	
	197.67

	
	20.12.22
	Rapidity (IT support)               
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	
	23.12.22
	Mrs J Murphy (refund of rates)
	3,798.68
	
	3,798.68

	
	06.01.23
	Kinnerley Parish Hall (room hire)
	7.50
	
	7.50

	
	06.01.23
	ADA (annual sub)
	597.00
	119.40
	716.40

	
	02.01.23     RLR Jones (quarterly management fee)          2,447.20                     2,447.20

£9533.70  £129.40     £9663.10 

	4.8
	AGAR 2021/22 
This was posted on our website following receipt of the external auditor’s report.

	
	

	4.9
	ADA conference & AGM 
I attended these online.  Rebecca Pow, current floods and land drainage  minister, gave an update but really said nothing new.  Cllr Matthew Ridge from Lower Severn IDB gave an interesting talk on Special Levy and its importance to some Boards and brought forward a suggestion that a Special Levy should be calculated in a different manner.

	
	

	
	

	
	

	4.10
	DEFRA IDB1 Form

	
	

	
	This was submitted to DEFRA before the 31st October deadline following receipt and approval by the Board of our biodiversity action plan.

	
	

	4.1 
	Planning Applications
There were no planning applications in the period since our last meeting requiring any comments re drainage matters



	5.
	To approve the 2023/24 Budget

	
	

	
	The Clerk explained that the budget he had proposed for a 1p increase in the pound was equivalent to a 5.71% increase.  With inflation currently running at 10.5% some members were concerned that this would provide only a small increase in income against the likely increase in costs and result in reduced maintenance.  With much of the Board area having experienced a significant flood only a week ago and with major floods in each of the previous 3 years there was concern that maintenance levels should not be reduced. Clerk explained that Shropshire Council were likely to increase Council tax by the maximum permitted of 5%.
 On a motion proposed by A Jones and seconded by C Green, the Board unanimously approved rate of 19.0pence in the pound for 2023/24 and the associated budget .This was a 8.7% increase.

	
	

	6.
	Special Levy


	
	The Special Levy on Shropshire Council at this 19.0 pence rate in the pound would be £9,167.09 for 2023-24

	
	

	7.
	Report on the EA/IDB Liaison Meeting November 2022

	
	

	
	Chairman B Cambidge had attended this meeting in central Birmingham in person and gave a short report. He felt that EA officers were now more receptive to the need to increase spending on maintenance of rural Main Rivers such as the River  Morda. However at present the difficulty was finding the mechanism whereby other bodies such as IDBs could be paid to do such work on behalf of the EA.

	
	

	8.
	ADA March’s Branch AGM Report

	
	

	
	As part of the EA/IDB liaison meeting this AGM was held.  Betton Cambidge our chairman was appointed Chairman of ADA March’s Branch.  The Vice Chairman’s role was vacant.  Betton  Cambidge explained that it was hoped to arrange a summer meeting for ADA March’s Branch based within the Melverley area to explain to other branch members some of the issues that we face and the practical implications of the regular flooding we suffer..

	
	

	9.
	Complaints 

	
	

	
	None raised. 

	
	

	10.
	Correspondence

	
	

	a)
	14.12.22 ADA letter re: communications.  They want to ensure board members receive their communications, but GDPR issues prevent ADA getting IDB members’ addresses and email address automatically.  Board members who currently do not receive the ADA Gazette and email news stream – CW, AJ and DW approved the Clerk forward their address information.

	
	

	b)
	11.01.23 ADA will be running their first Environment Day on Thursday 2nd February at Thorney near Peterborough.  This will promote the recently published ADA/DEFRA environmental good guidance guide for IDB’s .  This guide is already available on the ADA website but it extends to 176 pages and for cost reasons printed copies are not  being made available for all members at present.  

	
	

	c)
	04.01.23 Expressions of interest for role of chair of the technical committee and vice chair of ADA are sought.

	
	

	d)
	14.12.22 SAAA Ltd – PKF Littlejohn Accountants have been awarded the contract for audit services to IDB’s for 5 years from 2022/23 season.  

	
	

	e)
	10.11.22  EFRA Committee called for evidence on species reintroductions.  ADA compiled responses in line to ADA’s response to DEFRA’s 2021 consultation on the reintroduction of European beaver.  

	
	

	f)
	05.01.23  ADA welcomes the publication of the SUDS review by DEFRA.  

	
	

	
	

	g)
	05.01.23 Reflections on 2022 achievements by ADA and prospects for 2023.  

	
	

	11.
	Date of 2023 Meetings:

	
	

	
	It was agreed these would be:

Wednesday 5th April 2023

Wednesday 21st June 2023

Wednesday 25th October 2023

	
	

	12.
	Any Other Business

	
	

	
	There was no further business, and the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.58pm.

	
	


Signed.............................................................

Dated ..............................................................
